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Info

39th UBC Executive Board Meeting in Vaasa
The 39th UBC Executive Board Meeting was held in Vaasa, Finland, on 5-7 March 2004, at the invitation of Mr Markku Lumio, Mayor of Vaasa. The Mayor of Parnu, Mr Vaino Hallikmagi, sent a letter to the UBC President applying to host the UBC General Conference in Parnu in 2007. Estonia has not yet hosted the UBC General Conference. The Board endorsed the application from Parnu, but reminded that the decision about the venue could be taken only by the General Conference. The next GC will be held in Turku in October 2005. The Board elected Mr Pawel Zaboklicki as UBC Secretary General for the next four-year period. Mr Tiit Naber, Chairman of CBSS Committee of Senior Officials, informed about Council of the Baltic Sea States proposal to organise, jointly with UBC and other actors, seminars informing about new funding possibilities for cross-border cooperation, after the EU enlargement on 1 May 2004. The Board confirmed that UBC is interested to cooperate with CBSS in preparation of such seminars. Mr Jan Odegaard, Kristiansand, informed about Norwegian contribution to economic and social cohesion in new EU-member states, as a result of EEA agreement. In the period 2004-2009 Multilateral EFTA Financial Mechanism will provide annual contribution of 120 million eur (94,5% from Norway) and Bilateral Norwegian Financial Mechanism will provide annual contribution of 113,4 million eur. The two new financial arrangements will enter into force on 1 May 2004. Mr Pawel Zaboklicki presented the draft of UBC Action Plan 2004-2005. The Board authorised the President to set up a working group responsible for the preparation of the Action Plan. President Per Boedker Andersen informed about Atlantic Arc Cities (CAAC) proposal on joint statement on European Commission proposal to hold annual consultations on EC policy with local authorities associations. First meeting with Commissioner Michel Barnier was already held in Brussels on 23 February. UBC was invited and was represented at the meeting by Vice-President Gundars Bojars. UBC called for such consultations in the resolution from the General Conference in Klaipeda, October 2004. EC responded positively in a letter of 27 January from Commissioner Barnier to Secretary General Zaboklicki. UBC Board shared CAAC opinion that these consultations should take a form of a dialogue, not only one-way communication. Mr Esa Kokkonen, Tampere, presented the draft Action Plan 2004-2005 of the UBC Commission on Information Society, which was compiled jointly by Tampere and St.Petersburg. The document will be sent for comments to the member cities. President Andersen reported from the Council of Europe’s conference “The role of Baltic local authorities in responding to major oil spills” held in Helsinki, 9 February 2004. The cities message to the conference was that in case of major oil spills they are ready to cooperate closely in rescue action with respective state services. Secretary General presented the financial 

report for 2003. The Board approved the report. The next UBC Executive Board meeting will be held in Kristiansand on 16-17 May 2004.

From UBC Commissions

· The UBC Commission on Urban Planning will have a seminar on "Renewal of city districts. Reuse of coastal and central residential areas towards sustainability" on 21-25 April in Liepaja. The seminar is held in the framework of the ABC-project.

More information at: D:\Word\www\www.ubc.net2\today\e_News\documents\InvitationLiepajaABC.doc
From UBC Cities


· Questionnaire from Palanga

The City of Palanga, Economic Development Division together with Klaipeda University prepared a questionnaire in the frames of a pre-feasibility study “Competence of municipalities in tourism development in Western Lithuania”. The study is going to be finished in May 2004. The city would like to collect information about existing municipal responsibilities in tourism development as well as professional responsibilities of tourism specialists in municipalities in the Baltic Sea region.  Please distribute that questionnaire to the relevant departments and divisions. D:\Word\www\www.ubc.net2\today\e_News\documents\PalangaQuestionnaire.doc 

Please send your answeres to: 

Mrs Lina Semetulskyte

Tel./fax 370-460-48125

e-mail: pletra@palanga.lt
Call for stories to the Environmental Bulletin

Theme for the UBC Environmental Bulletin 1/2004 is waste and waste management. 

Waste is constantly a high priority issue. Waste management - or the lacks on it, affect all of us and the different options can cause intense discussions. For the next theme edition of Environmental bulletin we would like you to write how your city, municipality or organisation has solved its’ waste problems. What have been the most challenging tasks and what still needs to be done? The article can cover areas such as biodegradable waste, landfill use, recycling, investments in machinery and new technology, vehicles and infrastructure, human resources, awareness raising and education of people and decision-makers, hazardous waste, inert waste, packaging waste, etc. Stories on your excellent experiences and lessons learnt will be invaluable for others to learn about. One of the most important intentions of the UBC network is to share good examples. In our over 100 member cities there is a huge amount of good work being carried out. Let's promote this good work and make it visible and useful for others too! In addition to the theme edition stories, other articles on our cities’ environmental actions, plans and events are still equally welcome, so please send them also. All articles can be send to address: sari.bowie@saunalahti.fi  

The deadline for all stories is 16 May 2004. Kindly send your contribution on time. 

The length of the articles can be between 300 to 900 words. They can be longer, but only for a special reason and in which case please, contact the EnvCom Secretariat before sending it as to agree on the matter. Good quality photos always illustrate the story better so please, send one or two photos also. The photos should be in tif - or jpg – format, with resolution of min. 300 dpi. If you have any question, please don’t hesitate to contact the EnvCom Secretariat.

Information 

Since the 6th of March 2004 Mr Juhan Janusson is no more acting as political adviser to the UBC President.

Large east-west divide in quality of life after enlargement

Citizens from the new member states are much less satisfied with their lives, have incomes in some cases ten times lower, and have much worse jobs than their counterparts in current EU countries. These are some of the results from a new survey published today jointly by the European Foundation and the European Commission. The report shows that, whilst almost 90 percent of people from the present EU 15 feel "very satisfied or fairly satisfied" with their lives, only two thirds of people from the 13 ACC countries - the 10 new member states plus Romania, Bulgaria and Turkey - feel the same way. After enlargement, there will be a vast difference in perceptions of quality of life between the most satisfied citizens and the least happy, ranging from the jovial Danes (almost 100 percent of Danish people are satisfied with their lives) to the listless Latvians, only 50 percent of whom are pleased with their lot.Showing that happiness is not necessarily related to a country's wealth, Malta, Slovenia and Cyprus all have more satisfied citizens than the Italians or French.

Show me the money

But income certainly affects people's perception of their happiness and quality of life. Of the 28 countries surveyed, the citizens of 24 ranked income as the most important factor likely to improve the current quality of life. And the wide gap in overall satisfaction across the enlarged EU is clearly related to household income where a startling gap is already opening up between the haves in the current EU 15 and the have-nots further east and south. The survey says, "reported average incomes are more than 10 times greater in the richer countries such as Denmark and Luxembourg compared to their poorer counterparts in Latvia and Lithuania". The income gap will get wider if Romania, Bulgaria and Turkey join the EU because income is even lower in Bulgaria and Romania. 

Miserable at work, miserable in life
Another factor that contributes to people not feeling satisfied in life is how happy they feel in their jobs. The survey shows that twice as many people in ACC countries experience unfavourable work conditions as people in countries in the current EU 15. Also, twice as many people work more than 48 hours a week. Despite these results, the Commission is not concerned that a social divide will develop in the enlarged EU - mainly because the levels of quality of life in current accession countries are similar or higher than Spain or Greece when they joined the EU. And in terms of social inclusion, it turns out that accession country citizens feel roughly as socially integrated as current EU states.

Source: Euobserver

Commission report plays down EU migration fears
Only one per cent of the new Member States' working population, ie approximately 220,000 people per year, can be expected to migrate from the accession countries to all current Member States over the next five years, says a report released by the Commission on 26 February. Currently the EU welcomes about 1.5 million immigrants per year from countries outside the accession states. The enlarged Union of 25 will have a total of 450 million citizens. The study, based on a Eurobarometer poll, was compiled by the Commission and the Dublin-based European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions. According to the study, the typical potential migrants from the new Member States are young females with tertiary level education (ie postgraduates) or still studying, and living as a single person. The study says that about 2-3 per cent of the 15-24-year-olds in the new Member States has indicated a firm intention to move and that a third of these people are students. The research also reveals that unemployment is much less of a factor in migration than previously thought. Overall only two per cent of unemployed people indicated a firm determination to move. Another finding is that "the receiving countries of the EU can expect a high quality labour supply, which should improve its short-term economic and its long-term socioeconomic base with a more active demographic structure. This provides more opportunities than risks for the old EU Member States". In conclusion, the study notes that the impact on new Member States of outward migration may in the medium term be a more significant problem than the impact of inward migration on current Member States. "This study confirms the view of the Commission that fears of a huge wave of migration from the new Member States after 1 May 2004 will be proven to be unfounded," said Employment Commissioner Margot Wallström. 

Source: EurActiv

Harder for immigrant women to find jobs

It is more difficult for immigrant women to gain a foothold on the labour market than anybody else in the Nordic countries, concludes a report by the Nordic Council of Ministers. The report was written as a follow-up to a major Nordic seminar on immigrant women and working life held in Oslo last year. One important reason for holding the seminar was the difficulties immigrant women face trying to find jobs. All of the Nordic countries share the ambition of equality of opportunity and participation in working life but statistics show that women are more likely to be unemployed than men and that people with an immigrant background are less likely to be in work than people from the majority community. Immigrant women fall foul of “double marginalisation”: they are affected because of their gender and their ethnic background. Even though this has been a reality for many years, statistics show that the situation is only changing very slowly.
Source: Nordic News 

Posts at European Commission

The European Commission is reserving 8 posts at A1 level (the EU's top grade of official), 29 at A2 level and 83 at middle management level for 2004 for nationals of the new member states. But rigorous selection procedures will apply to all external recruitment. At Director-General level, the posts reserved are those of Director-General of the Joint Research Centre and of the newly created Information Technologies and TeleCommunications DG (currently a Directorate of DG Administration). At Deputy Director-General level, the posts reserved will be in DG Research, DG Employment, Eurostat, DG Trade, DG RELEX and DG Transport-Energy. At Director and Principal Advisor level, 19 recruitments are foreseen in 2004. And Heads of Commissioners' cabinets recruited from the new member states will have a grade equivalent to that of a Director.

Source: Enlargement Weekly

Information deficit for acceding states' citizens?
Citizens in the acceding countries still don't feel they know enough about enlargement, according to the latest Eurobarometer opinion polls. Only 37% say they feel well informed or very well informed. And lack of information is feeding into apprehension, it seems. There is pessimism in many of the ten new member states about what 2004 will bring to citizens, and confidence in parliaments and governments has declined. Most citizens of the acceding states also evince little interest in the upcoming European Parliament elections: only 39% of them say they intend to exercise their right to vote - for the first time – for political representation in Europe in the June poll. Candidate and acceding country citizens continue to favour the creation of a European Union Constitution as well as a more European involvement in settling international conflicts. The idea of further development of the Common Foreign and Security Policy wins strong approval, as does creating an EU foreign minister and a rapid military reaction force. Meanwhile, in the EU15, overall support for enlargement has remained steady at around 47%, the latest figures show. But there are wide differences from member state to member state. 

Source: Enlargement weekly

New move towards greater co-operation round the Baltic Sea

"The enlargement of the Nordic Investment Bank to become a joint Nordic-Baltic bank should be seen as the first step towards a deepening co-operation between the eight countries around the Baltic Sea. The Nordic Prime Ministers have given me the task of presenting potential new opportunities in that direction by the summer," said the Secretary General of the Nordic Council of Ministers, Per Unckel, at the signing of a new agreement for the enlargement of the Nordic Investment Bank in Helsinki on 11 February 2004.

"The Baltic Sea Region has great potential as a future growth area in Europe. In that light it would be natural to make the Nordic educational action programmes, such as Nordplus, and the Nordic efforts for enhanced co-operation in the area of research into common Nordic-Baltic endeavours. Consideration should be given to promoting a common Nordic-Baltic responsibility in other financial institutions," said Per Unckel.

"Within the framework of the task set for me by the Nordic Prime Ministers, I will have discussions with representatives from Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania in the coming months to find out how these countries wish to develop the co-operation," commented Per Unckel.

The Nordic Investment Bank is a multifaceted financial institution with about 150 employees and headquarters in Helsinki. The bank finances private and public projects both within and outside the Nordic countries. The bank gives priority to the financing of private and public infrastructure and industrial investments in those areas adjacent to the Nordic countries, particularly environmental investments in the Baltic Sea and Barents Sea Regions.

Source: Norden – the Top of Europe

Lithuania takes first formal step towards the euro
The Lithuanian government’s move, on 3 March, to submit an application to ERM II means that it is likely to be one of the first new Member States to adopt the euro as its currency. Under the terms agreed on in Maastricht, countries intent on joining the eurozone must be members of ERM II for at least two years. This means that, following its accession to the EU on 1 May 2004, Lithuania will now have to ensure that its budget deficit stays below the 3% of GDP ceiling, its state debt remains below 60% of its GDP, and its currency maintains a stable exchange rate. Lithuania is the first new EU Member State to take this step. Once they have joined the EU, the new Member States are committed to adopting the single European currency. As things stand, twelve of the existing EU-15 are in the eurozone, with the UK, Denmark and Sweden all committed to holding referendums on the issue at some point in the future.

Source: Euractiv

NATO new members

NATO will welcome its new members – including seven of the ten future EU member states from central and eastern Europe – at a flag-raising ceremony at its Brussels headquarters on April 2. The NATO accession process has just been concluded for Bulgaria, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Romania, Slovakia, and Slovenia. Poland, the Czech Republic, and Hungary are already NATO members, as is Turkey.

Source: Enlargement weekly

Nordic free trade 

The momentum towards freedom of movement in the Nordic Region, including in business and industry, needs to be maintained, the Secretary General of the Nordic Council of Ministers, Per Unckel, and the Director of the Nordic Innovation Centre, Kjetil Storvik, agreed at the meeting of the Nordic Council Business and Industry Committee in Reykjavik. They both also agreed on the need to concentrate on solving problems that can be solved. Inspired by the Norrback Report and the Schlüter Process, business and industry have become interested in removing “their” barriers to cross-border freedom of movement. The Nordic Council of Ministers asked the Nordic Innovation Centre to map out current knowledge on the subject. The Centre found about thirty reports but noted that nothing much has been done to solve the problems. The report confirms that the main gripes are taxes, customs duties and VAT – with the emphasis on taxation. As things stand, a company cannot, for example, balance a profit in a subsidiary in one Nordic country against a loss in another. The report also points out that public-sector companies have not been studied properly. Nor have Nordic/Baltic relations. Kjetil Storvik thinks that any complimentary work must be concluded soon. Abolishing obstacles to cross-border trade sends a highly important signal to business, industry and society in general, especially in a European context, they agreed. 

Source: Nordic Council
Russia conciliatory on enlargement

Following a period of damaging confrontation Russia has shown what may be the first signs that it is willing to legally endorse the EU’s enlargement. After months of squabbling, which even brought the EU to threaten sanctions, Russia may be ready to extend a bilateral agreement to cover the new member states joining the EU on 1 May. Speaking in Madrid on Thursday (4 March) Foreign Minister Igor Ivanov said EU expansion will not negatively impact on Russia’s trade, by far his most conciliatory statements to date. Moscow has been dragging its heels, refusing to add a protocol to the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement which would include the new EU states in the agreement, until it receives compensation for trade losses it said it would incur as a result of expansion. The minister is now more positive, it will "not have any negative repercussions for Russia's economic interests but certain economic issues which are the consequences of enlargement, are currently being discussed in Brussels". "We will do everything to overcome the [1 May] step", he added. His comments echo the European Union’s line that Brussels is willing to listen to Russian trade concerns in parallel political talks, but compensation must not be a precondition for agreeing on a protocol. Parallel talks on a protocol and trade concerns are currently taking place, and although there is doubtless some linkage between the two issues, it is now not as strong as Moscow had once wanted. EU officials late last month admitted the there was not sufficient time to put the protocol in place before 1 May but a political agreement was still needed so that trade would not be disrupted. For the ex-Satellite states, such as Lithuania or Poland, the issue has been an emotive one, and they pressed EU foreign ministers last month to dangle the threat of sanctions over Moscow. As talks continue, it is still unclear what lasting damage has been done to EU-Russia relations, however, attempts at bridge-building appear now to be being made. Mr Ivanov denied that Moscow opposes enlargement. "This is not true; Russia has always had a positive vision of enlargement", he said. He added that enlargement "is a natural and positive process in the European context".

Source: Euobserver

EU reviews Russia policy 
Following the recent publication of the European Commission's Communication on the EU's relations with Russia, this matter was discussed in the EU Council of Ministers and the European Parliament last week. EU Foreign Affairs Ministers agreed on the need for "a genuine strategic partnership with Russia based on equal rights and obligations, mutual trust and an open and frank dialogue", linked to "the respect for common values and the balanced and reciprocal promotion of interests" within the existing framework of the Partnership and Cooperation Agreement (PCA). EU enlargement "will bring the EU and Russia closer together, increase opportunities for cooperation, and strengthen our joint responsibility for promoting a European continent that is stable, democratic, prosperous and free", the External Relations Council said – but it stressed that Russia must extend the PCA, which has to be extended to the ten new Member States by accession on 1st May 2004, replacing previous bilateral agreements between these countries and Russia. Countering Russian indications that the PCA extension might be linked to other issues, EU ministers stated clearly: "the PCA has to be applied to the EU-25 without pre-condition or distinction by 1 May 2004 to do so would avoid a serious impact on EU-Russia relations in general". A report to be approved by the European Parliament in March backs the Council position on the PCA: the EU-Russia Partnership and Cooperation Agreement has to apply without distinction to all Member States, including the new Member States joining the European Union on 1 May 2004. It also demands that Russia ratify without delay the border agreements negotiated with some candidate countries.

Source: Enlargement weekly

Secret network prepares for Norwegian EU battle 

A leading member of the Norwegian governing party, the Christian Democratic Party, has become involved in a secret network that opposes EU membership. Initiated by Centre Party leader, Åslaug Haga, the parliamentarian leader of Norway’s ruling Christian Democratic Party, Jon Lilletun and the Socialist Left Party have met to gear up for the expected third battle over Norwegian EU membership. "We have been preparing over the last couple of months and we are engaged in educating our people. We are about to build up No to EU [Norway's anti-EU movement] and the broad alliance, which prepared the ground for success in 1972 and in 1994", Mrs Haga explained to Aftenposten. "We are getting a forum established together with people from trade unions, agriculture, fisheries and the political parties. This is only the beginning, up to now there has mainly been contacts at the informal level", she said. The issue is sensitive as the leader of the participating Christian Democratic Party, Kjell Magne Bondevik, is the Prime Minister of Norway. He is heading the current Norwegian coalition government made up of the Conservative Party, the Christian Democratic Party and the Liberal Left. These three parties disagree on EU membership but have agreed not to raise the issue during this Parliament. Mr Lilletun dismissed the question of whether the Christian Democratic Party would have to leave government when engaging actively on the No-side. According to Mr Lilletun, the Conservative Party, which is also a member of the ruling coalition, has also been pushing the EU question lately. "The contacts are non binding. It is a natural thing that the no-parties get together. As it looks like the yes-parties have decided to run this case, the work must be intensified", Mr Lilletun told Aftenposten. He would not confirm whether the Prime Minister had been informed about the network. Norway has already held two referendums on EU membership, in 1972 and 1994. Both ended with victory for the 'no' side. The discussion over EU membership is expected to heat up again in the run-up to the next election, which will be held in September 2005.

Source: EUobserver
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